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One of my favourite dive destinations in Ontario 
is the St. Lawrence River between Morrisburg 
and Cornwall.  With visibility of 15 - 30 feet and 
water temps of 72 degrees F diving doesn't get 
much better in Ontario.  There are a lot of 
unique dives in this area that you will not find 
anywhere else.  
  
Just southwest 
of Cornwall is a 
great dive on 
Lock 21.  This 
is one of a se-
ries of locks 
used up until 
the mid 1950's 
when the St. 
Lawrence was 
altered because 
of a massive 
hydro electric 
project. When 
construction 
was completed entire towns had either been 
moved or demolished and now are a submerged 
part of the river. 
Lock 21 is 30 feet deep to the top of the struc-
ture and 60 feet to the bottom.  There 
are handrails, railroad I-beams, sluice gates, and 
the wooden floor of the lock.  Some of the gates 
are still open with the machinery still in 
place.  The openings are large enough that a 

Dive Canada’s Caribbean 
Experience the History of the St. Lawrence River between  

Morrisburg and Cornwall      By Michael Napran 

diver can swim through.  Upstream you can  also 
see three cribs that were used  by ships waiting 
to use the lock.  There is a rope from the marker 
buoy to the lock and a rope from the lock to the 
cribs.  It is a bit of a surface swim to the marker 
but it is well worth it.  There is even camping 
right in front of the lock on MacDonell Is-

land.  There are 
5 campsites on 
the island.  This 
island was high 
ground before 
the flooding. 
  
Another cool 
dive site in the 
Cornwall area is 
the Mille 
Roches Power 
House.  This 
was a hydro 
generating sta-
tion in use until 

the mid 1950's.  There is still machinery on what 
used to be the main floor of the power house. 
From this level you can peer into a room that 
still contains a very large turbine.  On the third 
and last level are four brick archways.  These 
archways are the tailraces where the water would 
exit the station.  If you go on the opposite side  
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President’s Corner 
Fellow Ontario scuba community members:   Raimund Krob 

Since my last ñPresidentôs Cornerò, a lot of 

water has flowed under the bridge, as they say.  

 

At OUCôs 50th AGM in November of 2008, 

Scott Holmes of EUC was elected to the posi-

tion of Director of Sport Safety, and Brooke 

Hooykaas of SCSD, and Michael Starr and-

Courtney Gibson of HHUC were elected as 

OUC Coordinators for their respective Re-

gions. 

 

The AGM also saw Michael Krznaric of Etobi-

coke Underwater Club honoured with the 

OUCôs ñTinmanò award for ñ... excellence in 

volunteer service to the non-diving community 

in Ontario..ò, Art Penney also of Etobicoke 

Underwater Club was awarded OUCôs 

ñDistinguished Service Awardò, and Dave No-

ble awarded the Lt. Cdr. Ken Grant Memorial 

Trophy for exceptional service to the Ontario 

Underwater Council. 

 

In the months following the AGM, and con-

tinuing to the present, the OUCôs focus moved 

to CAPIP (Canadian Air Purity Inspection Pro-

gram), OUCôs compressed breathing air testing 

program (see more in article by the same name, 

later in this newsletter). CAPIP generates al-

most half of OUCôs revenues and is therefore a 

mainstay of OUCôs current financial operating 

model. 

 

Your OUC Board just finished organizing the 

OUCôs presence at Scuba World in February 

and now we are busy organizing the OUC Ice 

Floe Race on Sunday, March 15th, developing a 

compelling value proposition for individual 

divers and divers certified through scuba retail-

ers, and reviewing our many provincial sport 

safety and communications programs. 

 

Also, OUC will be looking to implement In-

surer-Required changes to its Liability Policy 

for Scuba Clubs. These changes will fall into 3 

main areas namely, Compliance, Medical, and 

Equipment. Stay tuned for these developments 

in the upcoming weeks and months. 

 

I know many of you will be diving in warmer 

climes this time of year; if youôre one of those 

fortunate ones, remember that safety should 

never be on vacation, even though you, person-

ally, might be.   

A Special Thanks to  

Dave Noble 
 
In November 2008, Dave Noble stood down as 
the Director of Sport Safety for the OUC. 
 
The  OUC Board 
would like to thank 
Dave for the dedi-
cation and commit-
ment he has shown 
to the OUC and to 
the sport of Scuba 
in Ontario. 
 
His contribution to 
the OUC and sport 
safety have made 
the OUC a better 
organization and we are going to miss his in-
sight during our monthly Board meetings. 
 
Thanks Dave for all the great work. 



Register Today for the 2009 

Ice Floe Race 
 

The OUCôs Annual Ice Floe Race 2009 took 

place on Sunday, March 15th, 2009, in the Oto-

nabee River (part of the Trent-Severn Water-

way) just north of Peterboroughôs Trent Uni-

versity between Lock #24 (Douro) and Lock 

#23 (Otonabee). 

 

A great time was had by all the participants 

with the Colt Creek Tank Jockeys narrowly 

beating out the Etobicoke Underwater Club for 

2009 bragging rights. 

 

Each team was made up of between 8 and 16 

members who would move their ice floe 

(which are chain-sawed squares of ice weight 

about 12 tons) down the river.  Itôs a timed 

event so speed and control matter. 

 

This years warm weather meant the ice was in 

short supply so teams created their own unique 

version of an ice floe.  Many of the locals who 

stopped by to watch these crazy ócraftsô come 

down the river. 

 

Participants also donated a truck full of cloth-

ing to Charity as part of the event. 

 

The Ice Floe Race is an annual event for the 

OUC and its member clubs and divers.  If you 

or your club wants to participate in the 2010 

Race please visit the OUC website at  

www.underwatercouncil.com. 

OUC Celebrates 50 Years 
 

The AGM was followed by OUCôs 50th Anni-

versary Wine & Cheese Reception in support 

of OUCôs Aviva Barth Memorial Program.  

 

The reception brought together over 100 di-

vers from across the province to celebrate all 

the great work the OUC and its volunteers 

have done over the years. 

 

During the reception , the OUCôs current 

President Raimund Krob introduced  the 

seven former Presidents who were in atten-

dance.   

The reception generated more than $1,200.00 

to the campaign to educate boaters and divers 

on the significance of the Scuba Diver Below 

Flag.   

 

Special thanks to Anniversary Reception 

Chair Marianne Collins and her team of vol-

unteers for all their effort to make the event 

the success it was.  

 

For more information on the Aviva Barth Me-

morial Program please visiti the OUC website 

at www.underwatercouncil.com 

From Left to Right: Raimund Krob (2005 to present), 
Julien LeBourdais (2001-2003), Kim Barton, (1979-
1983), Barry Adamson (1977-1979), Roy Cutts (1969-
1971), Hank Halliday (1966-1967), Ben Davis (1959-
1961) and George Burt (1963-1965) 

http://www.underwatercouncil.com


Skills are an important part of what we do and 

there are so many to choose from. Buoyancy, 

fin technique, air sharing, etc. that all need to 

be practiced and maintained constantly. 

 

Along with in-water skills, there are others that 

we should be thinking about and practicing 

regularly even though we have less opportunity 

and itôs less likely weôll need them day-to-day. 

 

Many of us have taken medical courses either 

in association with diving, for work or for 

other reasons, but those offered by dive shops 

and clubs address better the needs of SCUBA 

divers and water related injuries than the typi-

cal 1st aid course. 

 

The common medical courses offered to divers 

are an important part of the learning path in 

oneôs diving career to help make someone a 

more capable buddy, and I encourage you to 

get started with them as early as possible! 

 

The three most common medical courses of-

fered by shops, clubs and others are First Aid, 

CPR and Oxygen Provider. 

 

The benefits of taking the courses initially are 

obvious, but thereôs also a distinct set of ad-

vantages to taking them a 2nd, 3rd and more 

times.  Like I said, day-to-day thereôs not much 

opportunity to exercise the skills involved plus 

the prescribed methods can change year to year 

so itôs important to regularly recertify and 

practice them under the supervision of an in-

structor. 

 

My club happens to run each of the three 

courses annually.  We get a regular stable of 

repeat attendees who enjoy practicing the skills 

involved and staying updated on the latest 

methods.  In addition to the regulars, we get a 

steady stream of newly certified divers who are 

interested in both taking in more information 

and are the group who weôre most excited to 

have there. 

 

Itôs usually quite a scene at our version of the 

Learning Annex in Nobleton.  Once the theory 

work breaks up, we start into scenarios where 

everyone spreads out into small groups all over 

our hostsô house.  Moaning and faux tones of 

concern erupt from all corners of the abode, 

poor judgment on behalf of attendees results in 

soft admonitions from instructors with equally 

common pats on the back for successfully re-

solved scenarios.  Eventually gauze, slings or 

oxygen cylinders and hoses lay everywhere. 

 

A good time is generally had, and thereôs no 

end of playful banter and enjoyment on top of 

the (re)education weôre getting. 

 

Sharing courses within your regular circle of 

dive buddies benefits everyone in a number of 

ways over and above simple skills and drills.  

From my experience, I find that every year 

someone brings up a hilarious line someone 

used while ñdyingò last year, and everyone 

turns and has another laugh with the subject 

himself chuckling at the memory.  This is a 

subtle indicator that youôve got a team on your 

hands. 

 

Without fail during the medical courses, peo-

ple will talk about their own medical issues or 

previous injuries, and we learn something fur-

ther about the people weôre diving with, and  

 

Continued on page 6 

Improving your dive accident skills will help  

improve dive safety 
 

By Scott Holmes, OUC Director of Sport Safety 



The OUCôs Canadian Air Purity Inspection 

Program (CAPIP) was founded more than 40 

years ago and is North Americaôs first and 

longest-established volunteer-operated com-

pressed air testing laboratory. CAPIP grew out 

of a self-governed-scuba-industry-identified 

need to ensure safe compressed breathing air 

supplies for Canadaôs many scuba divers.  

 

Since then CAPIP has played a major role in 

helping ensure safe compressed breathing air 

supplies for many hundreds of thousands, if 

not millions of divers and has grown to serve 

other consumers of compressed breathing air 

as well such as local fire departments from 

across the province.  

 

We take our air testing job very seriously be-

cause we know the dangers associated with 

breathing bad air.  Throughout this time, we at 

CAPIP have been continuously evolving our 

operations, including investing in state-of-the-

art compressed air testing equipment such as 

Gas Chromatographs, Oxygen Analyzers, CO2 

Analyzers, Dew Point Meters, Toxic Gas Ana-

lyzers, Volatile Hydrocarbon Gas Analyzers, 

etc. to ensure that we continuously keep cur-

rent with changing standards, legislation, and 

market demands.  

 

The revenues that the CAPIP generates ac-

counts for almost half of OUCôs annual in-

come, without which OUC would be unable to 

run many of its sport safety programs, mem-

bership services, information services, and ad-

ministrative operations that Ontario divers rely 

upon. 

 

Back in June of 2008, CAPIP was privileged to 

have a team of folks from Ontario Ministry of 

Labour visit our air testing laboratory in Fer-

gus, Ontario.  

 

Because the CAPIP, tests air for organizations 

that have employees that use compressed air as 

part of their duties (commercial divers, scuba 

instructors and fire fighters) we fall under the 

Ontarioôs Occupational Health and Safety Act.  

The Act is aimed at protecting workers around 

the province by ensure a safe and secure work 

environment. 

Continued on page 6 

OUC working with the Ministry of Labour to ensure the 

CAPIP remains a leader in provincial air  

Inspections          By Raimund Krob 



Continued from page 4 

 

this is an indicator of trust which is very im-

portant should you need someoneôs help. 

 

Our classes are fun, offbeat and informal.  

While some might run a slightly more formal 

classroom than we do, the benefits of repeat-

ing the exercises and gelling as a team are sig-

nificant.  Youôll be a safer buddy and youôll 

enjoy greater confidence when you and those 

around you have additional tools to handle 

adverse circumstances. 

 

Most medical courses need to be renewed at a 

regular interval, so check your cards for an 

expiry date, and get it renewed if you need.  

Get your buddies to check theirs and probably 

without trying too hard you can have a class-

room filled.  Winter and spring are a perfect 

time to learn or renew medical and rescue 

skills in anticipation of the coming dive sea-

son. 

 

Continued from page 5 

 

The visit was part of the Ministryôs on-going 

inspection regime which would help them fa-

miliarize themselves with our testing methods 

and processes, our testing equipment, and the 

impurities we test for.  This was the first time 

in the 40 year history of the CAPIP that we 

have been visited by Ministry inspectors. 

 

The Ministry followed up with us in August 

2008, with a report that showed the OUC and 

the CAPIP was doing a great job.  They identi-

fied a number of areas where they felt CAPIP 

was meeting or exceeding the Ministryôs re-

quirements for testing compressed air.  There 

were also a few areas that dealt with documen-

tation and interpretation where the Ministry 

felt the CAPIP was not meeting their require-

ments and needed improvement.  

 

The OUC has been working with the Ministry 

over the past few months to address the Minis-

tryôs documentation and interpretation con-

cerns.  The Ministry will be re-inspecting the 

CAPIP facilities in mid March 2009 and we 

are confident that we have addressed all their 

concerns. 

 

We are looking forward to getting back to test-

ing air for our commercial users (commercial 

divers, scuba instructors and fire fighters) as 

soon as the Ministry is satisfied we have ad-

dressed all their concerns. 

 

It is important to note, that the Ministry had no 

concerns with the quality of the air testing that 

was being done by the CAPIP.  As a result, the 

CAPIP has continued to test uninterrupted, 

compressed breathing air supplies for recrea-

tional scuba divers. 

http://www.pharmaceutical-technology.com/projects/rhodia/


Submit an article for the OUC Newsletter 
Do you have a story, a dive site, or an interesting dive related article that you 

would like to see in the OUC Newsletter.  Then e-mail it to 

ouc.communications@underwatercouncil.com 
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With the new dive season approaching very 
quickly, some of us are just itching to get in the 
water. Perhaps by doing some ice dives or going 
on a beautiful trip down south. I donõt know 
about you guys, but unlike those people I either 
do not have the money to go on a trip and book 
time off work, nor do I want to subject myself to 
below freezing temperatures! 
 
To keep themselves wet and have fun at the 
same time, a couple of our clubs will be hosting 
events of their own. SWODA will be holding 
their own Dive Olympics within the next com-
ing months. More details to come as the event 
approaches, so please check the OUC website 
regularly for updates. 
 
As well, OUC will be holding their annual Ice 
Floe Race on Sunday March 15th, 2009 in Peter-
borough. Having participated last year, I can say 
from my experience that this is an excellent 
event to show off team and club spirit. So I want 
to encourage all clubs to pull teams together for 
this fun and exciting event!  
 
Without your support these events could not 
and would not be possible. The deadline for reg-
istering your team will be at the end of February 
(date to be announced later).  We will be limiting 
the teams to only 10 and starting positions will 
be assigned upon receipt of your teamõs registra-
tion including volunteers and fees. 
 

Please donõt forget to mark down February 20, 
21 and 22nd in your calendar. These are the 
dates for Scuba World 2009 at the Outdoor Ad-
venture Show at the International Centre in Mis-
sissauga.  This is one of Canadaõs largest annual 
Scuba show.  
 

mailto:ouc.communications@underwatercouncil.com
http://www.outdooradventureshow.ca/toronto/themes_zones/scuba_world.html


On behalf of the OUC, I would like to thank 
the following scuba retailers, scuba charters, 
scuba manufacturers, distributors, and travel 
agencies for their support. 
 
 
Abucs Scuba ð Dive Brockville Adventure 
Centre: One of the largest operators in the St. 
Lawerence, they offer fresh water diving in 
Brockville, the heart of the 1000 Islands Re-
gion. 
Web: www.divebrockville.com 
E-mail: Helen@divebrockville.com 
 
 
Canadian Sport Subs Ltd.: Offer full line of 
Scuba Equipment, rentals, service and PADI 
instruction 
Web: www.canadiansportsubs.com                  
E-mail: divenut@sympatico.ca 

 
Compressor Systems 
E-mail: compressorsys@cogeco.ca 
 
 
Dive Central: Located in Barrie, they offer full 
line of Scuba and scuba-related products, as 
well they are a full air fill station providing vis-
ual and hydro testing. 
Web: www.divecentral.ca                                 
E-mail: steve@divecentral.ca 

 
Divers Den: Located in Tobermory, Divers 
Den is your complete scuba diving shop and 
Charter Operator. 
Web: www.diversden.ca                                   
E-mail: divers@diversden.ca 

 
 
 

Ground Hog Divers I: Located in Kitchener, 
Groundhog Divers is a full service-full time  dive 
store specializing in all aspects of recreational 
scuba diving and skin-diving.  
Web: www.groundhogdivers.com/kitchener.html 
E-mail: ghd1@rogers.com 
 
 
Ground Hog Divers II: Located in Port Elgin, 
Groundhog Divers is a full service-full time  dive 
store specializing in all aspects of recreational 
scuba diving and skin-diving. 
Web: www.groundhogdivers.com/portelgin.html                                               
E-mail: ghogd2@bmts.com 

 
Hosanna Fire Protection Services: located in 
Thunder Bay. 
 
 
L.T.C Scuba Centre: Located in Concord, this 
dive shop offers scuba equipment and scuba and 
DAN training courses. 
Web: www.ltcscuba.ca.tt                                      
E-mail: ltcscuba@mycybernet.net 

 
Levitt Safety Ltd: largest specialist supplier of 
safety equipment and services in Canada 
Web: www.levitt-safety.com/Default.aspx 
E-mail: mail@levitt-safety.com 
 
 
Rockport Dive Centre Ltd: located in Rockport, 
they offer diver charters on both the Canadian 
and American waters. 
Web: www.rockportdivecentre.com                     
E-mail: jeff@rockportdivecentre.com 

 
Ronõs Scuba Shop: Dive operator located in 
Cornwall. 
 

Welcome To Our New OUC Commercial Members 
 

By Karen Theriault, Director of Membership 

http://www.divebrockville.com/
mailto:Helen@divebrockville.com
http://www.canadiansportsubs.com/
mailto:divenut@sympatico.ca
mailto:compressorsys@cogeco.ca
http://www.divecentral.ca/
http://www.diversden.ca/
http://www.groundhogdivers.com/portelgin.html
http://www.ltcscuba.ca.tt/
http://www.levitt-safety.com/Default.aspx
http://www.rockportdivecentre.com/index.htm


Squba Holidays: Canada's favourite dive travel 
company, providing superior travel arrange-
ments to the most popular dive destinations 
and resorts, worldwide. 
Web: www.squbaholidays.com                            
E-mail: travel@squbaholidays.com 

 
Thousand Island Pleasure Diving: They are 
dedicated to providing you with a fun, safe, and 
adventurous diving experience in the Thousand 
Island and St. Lawrence region. 
Web: www.islanddiver.ca 
E-mail: info@islanddiver.ca 
 
 
Tri -City Scuba Centre Inc: PADI 5 Star In-
structor Development Centre located in Kitch-
ener. 
Web: www.scubacentre.ca                                                                  
E-mail: tricitydiving@bellnet.ca 

If you are interested in joining OUC as either a 
Commercial, Club or Individual, please visit our 
website at www.underwatercouncil.com and 
click on òMembershipó section. 

Continued from page 1 
 
and look upstream you can still see tree stumps 
where the old shoreline was.  
  
The town of Morrisburg is approximately 15 
minutes southwest of Cornwall.  Directly in 
front of the current pump house and 100 feet 
upstream is the remains of the original pump 
house basement.  You enter the water at the 
pump house and follow the bottom upstream 
for about 10 minutes.  The depth will go from 
about 25 feet up to a ridge sitting in 15 
feet.  The original pump house remains are on 
this ridge.  The basement is all that remains of 
the pump house but it has a cool archway to 
see.  If you drift from here for five minutes you 
will drift onto the original Power House which 
still has two generators.  This power house is 
very cool to drift over.  There is a lot of stuff to 
see on this old generating station.  After leaving 
the Power House you will head for shore.  While 
swimming to shore you will cross over the origi-
nal hand cut stones of the original Lock 23 
walls.  Continuing on to shore you will come 
across one of the original roads still in place un-
der water.  This is a very strange sight to see un-

derwater!   Downstream from the dock 
where you will exit you can also visit 
Lock 23 but it is a very long swim in.   
  
A great boat dive to see in Morris-
burg  is the Eastcliffe Hall.  This a 
large 340 foot steel freighter intact sit-
ting in only 65 feet of water minutes 
from the dock.  The current on this 
site is STRONG!!!!  This is some of 
the strongest current that I have seen 
in the St. Lawrence.  The bow and 
stern superstructure have been blasted 
because of the navigation hazard they 
created.  The bow section has been 
blown into the front area and the stern 
flattened.  The hull is intact with an 

unobstructed path from the bow to the stern 
inside.  You can still see the name Eastcliffe Hall 
on the bow.  This is a great, fast moving dive!! 

of the station you can see the large grate used to 
filter large debris from the incoming water.  If 
you are on the top level at the end of the station 

http://www.squbaholidays.com/
http://www.islanddiver.ca/
http://www.scubacentre.ca/
http://www.underwatercouncil.com/


As part of my clubõs Basic Open Water course, 
we require students to bring their own diver-
down marker floats to the checkout weekend.  
Many are home made with a little guidance from 
our instructors while still others are off-the-shelf 
types available from any dive shop.   
 
Requirements for the markers are simple.  They 
have to float, they must clearly sport a Diver 
Down flag and they must have a rope so a sub-
merged diver can tow them close behind. 
 
Invariably though, students without the benefit 
of any experience struggle with the selection of 
rope with which to tow their marker. Some show 
up with a handful of loose twisted nylon while 
others have finger spools or reels or other con-
traptions with varieties of rope that run the full 
gamut. 
 
On land, very often a rope is a rope as long as 
itõs strong enough for the task.  We donõt really 
give it much thought.   
 
Add water of course, and everything changes. 
 
Whatõs a òlineó in diving? 
 
A line is simply a rope with a special purpose.  
Often òropeó and òlineó are used interchangea-
bly. When diving, òlineó generally refers to a 
navigation aid, whether youõre following it in a 
cave, through a wreck, on the bottom to some 
feature, or to the surface to return to your boat.  
Some can be quite small (1/16ó nylon cave line) 
and some are quite large (3/4ó anchor line) but if 
they get you somewhere you want to be, then itõs 
a line. 
 
What kinds of rope are out there?   
 
Of course there are dozens of options when 

choosing rope materials.  Hereõs the four most 
commonly available and used. 
 
Polypropylene ð one of the more ubiquitous 
materials in rope and lines on a boat because of 
itõs floating nature, itõs also one of the less ex-
pensive choices.  It has some resistance to abra-
sion, but deteriorates somewhat under sunlight 
and can be the bane of many a power boater 
when rope left behind as flotsam by someone 
gets wrapped around their prop. 
 
Polyester ð Generally a sinking variety although 
Iõve found some floating rope labeled 
òpolyesteró sold at local retailers that float quite 
well.  Polyester is usually a softer, more pliable 
alternative to the polypropylene ropes.  Iõve used 
the floating variety for a throw-rope used in wa-
ter rescue as it packs nicely into, and deploys 
smoothly from a throw-able container. 
 
Nylon  ð A sinking rope that is the strongest of 
the more common materials though it does lose 
as much as 25% of its strength when wet.  Nylon 
is also fairly abrasion resistant.  Thin braided ny-
lon line is commonly used for cave navigation 
among other things and is now available from 
some outlets with glow-in-the-dark properties 
(www.glorope.com).  Nylon is preferred for 
most navigation not only because it sinks out of 
the way of a diverõs fins, but also because its 
relative strength and compactness allows more 
line on a spool or reel over other materials.  
 
Sisal ð Often used in òJersey Up-Linesó because 
of its relative strength, negative buoyancy and 
natural fiber composition.  A diver can use this 
and a lift bag instead of using the anchor line 
from a boat to do his decompression stops.  
Upon reaching the surface, the diver cuts the 
line, which settles back on the wreck and over 
time decomposes leaving no environmental haz-

Enough Rope, But Don’t Hang Yourself 
A Primer on the Selection and Use  of Ropes and Lines in Diving 

 
By Scott Holmes, OUC Director of Sport Safety 



ards unlike the synthetic materials.  Natural fi-
bers like sisal are however prone to rotting and 
should be replaced regularly. 
 
Check the packaging when buying rope. The la-
bel will usually give you further details about 
strength and buoyancy characteristics that can be 
very useful. If it doesnõt tell you what the mate-
rial is, steer clear of it entirely! 
 
Braided vs. Twisted Rope 
 
Twisting filaments into strands and strands into 
ever-increasing bundles is the oldest and sim-
plest way to make a rope and subsequently is 
also the cheapest.  This is usually reserved for 
light-duty or short-term applications where 
strength and durability arenõt major require-
ments, but cost is.  Think òdisposableó. 
 
On the other hand, braiding strands together to 
form a rope tremendously increases its relative 
strength over a twisted rope of similar diameter.  
As tension is applied to the rope, the strands 
start to lock tightly together supporting each 
other more and more.  Braided rope is also more 
resistant to abrasion than twisted as any fila-
ments that might get broken are still held in po-
sition by their neighbors preventing fraying and 
subsequent unraveling of the strands.  Generally 
speaking, braided ropes will also be more pliable, 
easier to tie in knots and less likely to take a 
shape.  Braided rope should always be your first 
choice in diving unless you have good reason to 
choose otherwise. 
 
How Much? 
 
Obviously this is going to depend on the pur-
pose at hand.   
 
When running navigation lines, you may need 
anywhere from a few dozen feet up to thousands 
of feet of line. 
 
If youõre diving with a surface marker, make sure 
you have at least enough line to reach your target 

depth.  Current, wind or other conditions can 
also affect length requirements, so plan accord-
ingly.  It wonõt do you much good if you have 
exactly enough rope to reach the surface but 
thereõs a 3 knot current blowing you and/or the 
line out at an angle. 
 
Rope and Line Management 
 
NEVER enter the water without some way of 
managing the rope.  A loose rope in the water is 
one of the more dangerous things a diver can 
encounter.  This is why spools and reels are so 
popular.  Something as simple as a single-piece 
plastic extension cord winder or plastic cutting 
board trimmed to a convenient shape can pre-
vent a lot of hassle or worse.  
 
When paying out or reeling in line whether on 
the bottom or from a float, always keep it 
slightly taught to ensure thereõs no more in the 
water than is needed.  This will also help prevent 
jamming your reel if thatõs what youõre using. 
 
Keeping a float line tight also serves the purpose 
of keeping the dive marker close to you.  Re-
member you want to stay within 50õ of that 
marker! 
 
Measuring Distances 
 
Often times those using lines for navigation will 
place knots every ten feet so they know how far 
theyõve traveled. 
 
I use a modified form of interval knots on the 
line for my marker float.  10 feet from where the 
line attaches to the float Iõve placed a knot.  At 
20 feet Iõve placed two about an inch apart.  At 
30 feet, three knots, and at 40 feet, four knots 
have been placed.  That way I have references 
for safety/deco stops that are independent of my 
depth gauge, and are also tactile!  If I find myself 
ascending without my mask or in very bad visi-
bility I can still feel my depth even through 
heavy gloves. 
 



Safety and Courtesy in Rope Selection 
Our safety is primary concern in any rope/line 
selection.  Generally speaking when using a line 
for navigation you could be running out a hun-
dred feet or more, which may or may not be se-
cured to anchored objects.  The potential for 
entanglement is huge should the line break free 
or get out of control and start floating into the 
water column (possibly from beneath you).  
Therefore nylon or other negatively buoyant ma-
terial would normally be chosen.  This is also 
important when running permanent navigation 
lines in open water that may be shared with mo-
tor vessels.  Should the line break free of its an-
chors for any reason it would be extremely un-
fortunate to have the rope reach the surface 
where it now becomes an entanglement risk to 
the props of boats running in the area. 
 
Going back to the inspiration for this article, 
there is at least one area where safety necessitates 
the choice of a floating rope while diving.  That 
is when using a float.  Just imagine a scenario 
where youõre using nylon line or some other 
negatively buoyant material with a float thatõs 
40+ feet above your head. Suddenly either the 
rope or itõs attachment to the float breaks, or the 
float looses itõs buoyancy!  Now you have 40+ 
feet of rope around and on top of you and your 
buddy.  Not a position I ever want to find myself 
in.  So I always choose to use some type of 
braided polypropylene line and weight myself a 
few pounds heavier during these dives.  The ex-
tra weight is to compensate for the lineõs posi-
tive.   
 
Environmental Considerations 
 
Personal safety is of course at the top of the list 
when selecting a rope, however there are other 
considerations here too.  As I suggested before, 
we share most of the spaces where we go diving.   
 
Boaters are at best are inconvenienced by an en-
counter with a stray rope on the surface, but un-
der the wrong circumstances could find their 
boat disabled at a crucial moment and them-

selves end up in peril.  
 
We should also remember how connected we 
are to the oceans, especially in the great lakes.  
Increasing global attention is being focused on 
the problem of vast quantities of plastics finding 
their way into the Worldõs oceans where for the 
most part they circulate endlessly being con-
sumed by vulnerable wildlife where the plastics 
often kill them.  As the carcass deteriorates, the 
plastics are re-released to continue their passive 
killing spree. 
 
Reasonable effort should be made to clean up 
stray bits of rope resulting from your activities.  
Bits abandoned by others should be picked up if 
itõs safe for you and your buddies to do so. 
Guidelines that have fallen into disrepair should 
also be fixed and made secure. 
 
Ropes and line are one of the most useful tools 
we have as divers, but can also be extremely dan-
gerous if not handled properly.  While every 
diver should have a knife or other cutting instru-
ment with them on each dive, this goes double if 
youõre planning to take, deploy or simply use a 
pre-existing line. 
 
As always, ask someone with experience about 
the proper use of lines and reels.  Get trained 
and practice in a safe environment first.   
 
Putting a little thought into your application and 
selecting the most suitable rope for your purpose 
will make things safer and more manageable.  
Youõll quickly find out itõs not as easy as it 
seems, but with a little care and practice youõll 
get used to handling lines and ropes in the water. 



Contact us 

By Email: ouc@underwatercouncil.com 

 

By Phone: (416) 426-7033 

 

By Fax: (416) 426-7280 

 

By Mail: 

Ontario Underwater Council 

 

 

 

Website questions or comments can be 

sent to webmas-

ter@underwatercouncil.com. 

DIVER Magazine is pleased to announce an 

exclusive offer to all OUC Members: 

  

OUC Members can now take advantage of a 

$21.00 rate for a 1-year subscription to DIVER 

Magazine, a $5.25 savings over the regular 

$26.25 rate. 

 

Here's how:  

 

1. Go to DIVER Magazine's website at 

www.divermag.com and click on "Subscribe/

Renew"  

 

2. Select " OUC `(Member # Required in Com-

ment Box) from within the "Choice" window 

 

3. Enter your payment information. 

 

4. Enter your OUC Membership Number into 

the "Comments:" window 

 

IMPORTANT: Your OUC Membership num-

ber must be entered in EXACTLY the way it 

appears on your membership card, all 7 charac-

ters INCLUDING THE DASH (or hyphen). 

Your OUC membership number is case-

sensitive, so the first 2 characters (usually 

an "I" and an "N") must be in UPPER CASE.  

Special Offer from Diver Magazine 
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